
 
August  2015  

Announcements  

 
The Sept  meeting of EAA Chapter 691 will 
be held at the Los Alamos airport, at the "EAA 

Hangar". Normal times apply: 6:30 socializing, 

7:00 Business meeting and 7:30 Tech talké 
 
If you havenôt yet paid your annual dues, 

please  print out the last page of this 
document, fill it out, and get it along with $20 

to Skip Egdorf.  

Newsletter Contents  

 
ƀ Some notes from the chapter president 

George Stephenson   

ƀ The Mystic Bluffs Flyin  -  Will Fox  

ƀ A Note from Amy ï Leader of the 

Eagles!  

ƀ Upcom ing Airshows  

 



 

é  
Ed - George is making an unexpected 

trip to NY and wonôt be able to join us 

at the monthly meeting. He did give a 

short update on his RV-7 projecté 

 

óéJust purchased a Sky-Tec light 

weight starter and Odyssey battery 

and currently assembling the baffle 

systeméô 

 

Keep 'em flying! 

 

Yours Truly,  

 
George Stephenson 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 é 
Ed -  I know this was in last monthôs 

issue but since itôs still valid I 

thought Iôd leave it in.   

 

Rumor has it a certain Pegazair 

project was seen leaving the gates 

of KLAM for a new home and 

possibly a new project name?  

 

Bob  

 

From:  "Cathy Myers" 

< nmpa@nmpilots.org >  

Date:  August 6, 2015 at 2:31:40 

PM MDT 

To:  

< sundaypilot@cybermesa.com >  

Subject:  Experience Mt. Flying CFI's needed  

Cliff Chetwin needs experienced Mountain Flying CFI's to assist with the optional mountain flying 

in the registrants aircraft being offered on Saturday October 3.   

 

MOUNTAIN CROSS -COUNTRY FLIGHT: The optional cross -country flights, though not a required 

part of the clinic, are an excellent introduction to flying in the high country.  

 

The first route takes you with a highly experienced mountai n flying flight instructor through six 

mountain passes and to up to six mountain airports (all above 6000'msl and with paved 

runways) providing reinforcement of ground school material.  

 

 *** (See the minimum requirements section for aircraft and pilot to p articipate in the cross 

country flight options listed below).  

 

The Saturday route takes 3 1/2 to 5 hours to fly, depending on the aircraft.  

 

Completion of both the ground school and cross -country flight will fulfill the phase requirements 

of the FAA's WING s program and can also meet the requirements for a Biennial Flight Review 

under part 61.56.  

 

Pilots successfully completing this option will be offered the option of a second, customized "roll 

your own" flight into destinations in the southern and central Rockies such as Leadville, Raton, 

Trinidad,Creede, Telluride, Aspen, Durango, Kremmling, and Eagle.   

 

CFI's are paid a flat fee of $250 per flight directly by the registrant.  

 

1 ï Thomas, his Zenith 750 & very first Young Eagle passenger 

mailto:nmpa@nmpilots.org
mailto:sundaypilot@cybermesa.com


Requirement of the registrant are:  

***MINIMUM REQUIREMENTS FOR THE CROSS -COUNTRY FLIGHT 

¶ Current FAA Medical  

¶ Current BFR  

¶ Current Aircraft Liability Insurance  

¶ Minimum of 100 hours PIC in category and class  

¶ Sport pilot endorsement for class D airspace and towered airport operations, if applicable  

¶ 3 takeoffs and landings in ma ke/model in last 90 days  

¶ Aircraft minimum of 180 HP  

¶ NO fixed pitch "CRUISE" props  

¶ Personal survival kit  

¶ Warm clothing (including hat and gloves) in case of an off airport landing  

¶ Any FAA approved Medication in case of any delays returning to Sant a Fe   

 

Please get in touch with Cliff if you would be available on Saturday October 3rd out of Santa Fe 

to fly with a registrant.   

 

Details of the event are listed on the Home Page under "Mountain Flying Familiarization clinic 

Registration Now Open" under  the News Flash section.  

 

Cliff can be reached at 720 -320 -6264 or email:    kestrelair1@ gmail.com    

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://gmail.com/


é
By Bob Hassel  

 

First , the chapter meeting will be held 

at the EAA hanger in Los Alamos . 

Roger Smith will be giving a talk on his 

soon to arrive Arion Lightning Kit! This 

is one sweet plane!   

 

Our normal meeting times apply.  

 

¶ 6:30 ï Social Time  

¶ 7:00 ï Business  

¶ 7:30 ï Tech Talk  

 

In the news :  Craig Catto (of Catto 

Propellers) and his family (along  with 

hundreds of others) were burned out of 

their home with the raging wildfires in  California. The ókidsô managed to save a lot of the old 

props he had hanging on the wall, including the first prop he ever built at age of 15 or so. They 

had moved the pro p business to the airport a few years ago and so far thatôs still safe. There is 

the Catto Propeller facebook page at https://www.facebook.com/cattoprops  and a couple of 

info/support threads on Vansairfor ce.net at Support for the Catto family  & Catto Business file in 

CA. 

 

Down below will be some pictures of the LOE Airshow that  Jan, Bill and I were lucky enough to 

attend. I met the airshow performance team from the NM Chile Squadron, saw some great 

airplanes, ran into George , Doug  and saw that there was a certain yellow cub like plane parked 

on the tarmac with black lightning bolts.  My favorite plane there was the factory built RV -12 , 

flown up from Santa Teresa by Jim Cox,  but there were many others I would have loved to have!  

 

The Carbon Cub dealer from Phoenix was there and talk about a nicely appointed  LSA plane! He 

told me they saved 300 pounds off of a cub. That was with some really nice interior panels 

everywhere (carbon fiber of course) and that special 180hp engine (remember itôs an LSA).  

George was there as first officer in that huge Beaver/Otter /Giant (?). Man does 48 feet of wing 

span and a huge radial poking out the front look big! George told me that the hot tub was 

deflated at the moment. It sure beats the back seat of a 57 Chevy!  I read that in a book.  There 

was one of only 13 flying exampl es of a óSkyote ô (t he owner told me it was a 4400 hour build ) . 

The Sub -Sonex jet was there, a couple of Kitfoxes, a Volksplane, David Biceôs Bearhawk, a nice 

little Luscomb for sale and much moreé 

 

Ron Crawford sent in some pictures of his new (to him) gli der that will be keeping company with 

his Jabiru 3300 powered Sonex down at Moriarty.  

 

~ Bob  

https://www.facebook.com/cattoprops
http://www.vansairforce.com/community/showthread.php?t=129594
http://www.vansairforce.com/community/showthread.php?t=129592
http://www.vansairforce.com/community/showthread.php?t=129592


é 
And Technical CounseloréAnd 

monthly wordsmithéAndé! 

 

Mystic Bluffs 2015 ï A Magical Place  
By Will Fox ï September 2015 

 

ñAircraft on 
short final for 

runway 6, you 
have another 
aircraft landing 

runway 24ò.  It 
took a moment 

for that to sink in, 
and since I was 

the aircraft on 
short final for 
runway 6, I 

figured that I 
better do 

something about 
it.  I looked f or 
the aircraft 

coming at me 
from the other 

end of the 
runway, but with 
the glare of the 

early morning 
sun I couldnôt find 

it. I was using 
runway 6 to land up hill and to avoid the power lines on the approach to 24. I had announced 
my pattern entry on the CTAF and hadnôt heard any other aircraft, but I didnôt feel like playing 

2  - Will with his Pegazair



chicken, so I broke off my approach and radioed that I would re -enter downwind for another try.  
A disemb odied voice on the radio said, òI guess he doesnôt have a radioò.  I said, ñNo problem, 

Iôll come around againò.  Hey, radios arenôt required for these back country fly- ins and besides 
that, the pilot landing runway 24 was probably smarter than I, because he didnôt have to deal 

with the sun in his eyes.  No problem, the go around ga ve me a great chance to look over this 
magical place called Mystic Bluffs a little longer before I landed.   
 

 

Approaching Mystic Bluffs.  

 

Cradled in a green valley at 7000ô MSL, on the edge of the Zuni Mountains, and surrounded by 

red and white bluffs (cu estas) with Ponderosa pine growing among them, the Mystic Bluffs 

airstrip is truly enchanting.  Ramah Lake is located in the canyon to the south of the airport and 

grows into the valley during the monsoon season, making you wonder what this place must have  

looked like eons ago when this area bordered the edge of a vast inland sea during the 

Cretaceous period.  

 

 
1  - The Mystic Bluffs Airstrip is located at the base of a red and white bluff (cuesta). 

 



 
2 - The Mystic Bluffs 
Airstrip is located at 
the base of a red and 
white bluff (cuesta). 

 

OK, time to quit 

thinking about 

events 65 

million years 

ago and start 

setting up for a 

landing here 

and now.  

ñApproachò 

control advised 

me to land a 

little beyond a 

soft spot about  

a third of the 

way down the 

5100 foot 

runway and taxi 

to the end to parking.  I touched down and found the runway to be in great shape.  

 

 

3  - Mystic Bluffs 
had all the 
accoutrements of a 
great backcountry 
fly-in - beautiful 
scenery, camping, 
airplanes, food, and 
wonderful folks. 

 

As I 

taxied by a 

group of 

parked planes 

with tents 

nearby, a 

smoking fire 

pit, and a 

covered 

common area, 

I thought to 

myself that 

this was going 



to be a very nice fly - in.  

 

Mystic Bluffs (NM56) is a privately  owned airstrip about twenty miles west of Grants, New 

Mexico.  The owner, Cindy Crawford, along with Perry Null, a member of the New Mexico Pilots 

Association (NMPA), get together with local folks to pull together an annual fly - in so that the rest 

of us c an enjoy this beautiful place.  Cindy was telling me that she loves to see the different 

types of aircraft that show up for the fly - in.  She had just gotten out of a small parasol wing 

homebuilt that had dropped in for a visit and said she wanted to get so mething like that.  ñI 

could probably get my T -34 in here, but I donôt think I could get it back outò she quipped. Clay 

Phillips, who organizes a calendar full of fly - ins for the NMPA, and who is also a part of the team 

that helps to make this fly - in happe n, was also there.  Clay had flown his C -180 in the night 

before and camped under the wing.  The rising sun lighting up those bluffs that morning must 

have been an awe - inspiring sight.  I resolved to fly in the day before at next years fly - in, so I 

could t ry out the camping myself.    

 

I found a parking spot and pulled the Pegazair back out of the way and stopped to snap a 

shot of it against the bluffs.  I figured a red plane against the red and white bluffs would make a 

good shot.  Plus I need proof that I  really fly to these places and donôt just make this stuff up. 

 

 
4  - The Pegazair enjoying an outing to the Mystic Bluffs flyin. 

 



Then I headed for the food.  But before I got there I ran into Larry Filener, his son, and Ron 

Keller.  R on and Larry, along with Dave Hamann, are leaders in the backcountry movement 

within NMPA.  This is a growing area of aviation recreation, and these folks are working hard 

with others to open up new airstrips in New Mexico to expand recreation opportunitie s for pilots.   

Larry had arranged to have a short meeting of the NMPA Back Country Committee at the fly - in.  

Smart thinking, how better to get a bunch of busy pilots to gather for a meeting, than to have it 

at a backcountry fly - in.    

 

A major topic for t he meeting was to explore how NMPA might assist in opening up more 

backcountry airstrips to the public.  There are some terrific small strips in New Mexico that offer 

great recreational opportunities that are not currently open to the public.  Larry and th e crew are 

trying to figure out how to make more of these strips accessible to back country pilots.   The 

Negrito airstrip located near the Gila Wilderness and owned by the US Forest Service is one 

example of the success that NMPA has had in this area.  Th anks to the hard work of Larry and 

his team, this wonderful backcountry strip is now open to the public, and access is obtained by 

simply contacting the Forest Service to let them know that you are planning to fly in. That way, 

they can let you know what k ind of shape the strip is in and whether there are any other 

activities going on that you should be aware of, such as fire fighting.  By the way, NMPA is once 

again hosting the Negrito Fly - in in October, so go to the NMPA website at  

http://www.nmpilots.org/registration.asp?event_id=Negrito2015&tmpVar=284 , 

to sign up.  You wonôt regret it. 

 

 

Ron Keller, 

Larry 

Filener, and 

his son were 

enjoying the 

Mystic Bluffs 

fly - in as 

well .  

 

Well, I got 

distracted 

there for a 

moment.  

Letôs see.  

Where was 

I?  Oh, I 

was headed 

for the chow 

line, and let 

me tell you, 

when I got 

there, I 

wasnôt disappointed.  This wasnôt your normal pot of coffee, and foil wrapped breakfast burrito 

http://www.nmpilots.org/registration.asp?event_id=Negrito2015&tmpVar=284


aff air.  No sirree!  This was a full - fledged, no holes barred, decathlon of culinary delights.  They 

had waffles with cream cheese and blueberries, breakfast enchiladas, burritos, eggs, coffee, 

orange juice, sticky cinnamon rolls, and the list just goes on. I  was following Ron through the 

line, and I wish I had a picture of his plate, cause it was piled triple -decker high with the bounty 

from the chow line.  Ron, by the way, is a true food connoisseur.  He is responsible for the 

famous eye stinging, mouth wate ring, green chile brats served at the Negrito fly - in.  Ron is also 

the go to guy for pulling folks out of mud bogs, a fact that I became well aware of at the last 

Negrito fly - in.   

 

As I finished up breakfast, the affable pilot next to me began telling a s tory about the time 
he and his brother went to a fly -in together, and ate so much that they werenôt sure that their 

Cessna 150 would get off the ground.  I know just how he felt, as I stood up and found my CG 
was much farther forward than when I landed.  I  headed off to find where the guys were 

meeting to talk back country stuff, with a spare burrito stuffed into one pocket and a couple of 
frosted cookies stuffed in the other.  Hey, a guy has to have some food reserves when flying in 
the backcountry.  You n ever know when you might have to land out somewhere and survive with 

just your wits and a burrito.  
 

 
Here are some of the wonderful folks who were serving up great food at the Mystic Bluffs, Fly - in.  
 

After the meeting, and all too soon, it was time to hea d back home in my trusty Pegazair. As I 

looked at all the planes that had flown into Mystic Bluffs, I was reminded of the camaraderie that 

pilots share for flying.   We are a fortunate group to be able to ñslip the surly bonds of earthò 

and fly to interest ing places where we get to share our common interest in aviation.  I always 



seem to run into fascinating people and interesting airplanes.  Combine that with beautiful vistas 

and great food, and what better way to enjoy a Saturday.  If you are interested i n seeing more 

of New Mexico as well as Arizona, and Colorado and want to partake in these weekend aviator 

adventures, visit www.nmpilots.org  for more information.  You wonôt be disappointed.   

 

On the way home, I cl imbed through a scattered layer of clouds to find the smooth air on 

top, and was rewarded with a twenty knot tailwind all the way home.  How lucky can you get.  

Happy flying.  

 

P.S. If you want to see and read more on the Mystic Bluffs fly - in, check out Yas mina 

Plattôs blog at http://blog.aopa.org/vfr/?p=2371 .  Yasmina is AOPAôs Southwest Regional 

Manager and flies her Piper Archer all over NM, TX, LA, OK, AR, KS, MO, NE and IA.  

 

 
5  - It was a great turnout for the Mustic Bluffs fly-in with over twenty aircraft in attendance. 

 

http://www.nmpilots.org/
http://blog.aopa.org/vfr/?p=2371


 
6  - Topping the clouds on the way back to Los Alamos. 

 

 

Ed -  For a look at 

all the pictures 

that Will took 

(round trip) and 

at a higher 

resolut ion, go to 

https://plus.google.com/photos/104607187221937682236/albums/6195530382899877521   

~ Will  

https://plus.google.com/photos/104607187221937682236/albums/6195530382899877521


 

 

And Pilot of Big Birdé 

 

By Amy Ross  

 

Itôs hard to imagine that Labor Day 

has passed and itôs almost time 

for the Taos Young Eagle Rally. 

The team working to organize the event has been busy. Judy Esquibel of the City of Taos has been 

able to rejoin our team this year and is taking care of registering the kids. Kino Chavez of Taos 

Aviation Service has been working to coordinate the pilots based at Taos. He is offering all pilots that 

fly kids will be able to fill with fuel at cost again this year. John Thompson, the airport manager, is 

working to organize field to serve our purposes as well as any other airport clientele while overseeing 

the work on the new crosswind runway. All three are working to ensure that the safety zone barriers, 

chairs, and a few tables and a shade tent are available; the post-rally barbeque is planned; aircraft for 

static displays are available; and coordinating attendance by some first respondersðhopefully 

including their medical helicopter and crew!    

To ensure that the day kicks of smoothly, Kino has scheduled the pilot briefing for 7:45AM at the FBO 

(all planes will be towed from the FBO to the east end as needed). Flights will start at 8:30AM and run 

until approximately 11:30AM. Please feel free to join us if possible whether as ground crew or as a 

pilot.  

  

Remaining 2015 Young Eagle Rallies 

October 3rd ï Los Alamos, Part II 

October 17th ï Lindrith  

- Amy 

 

 

3 -  Amy Ross and Big Bird



Santa Fe  -  June 13th  Taos  -  September 19th  

Los Alamos  -  August 1  Lindrith  -  October 10th  

Double Eagle (Albq) -  February 14th  Moriarty  -  Sept 12  

Moriarty  -  May 9  Double Eagle  (Albq) -  November 7 th  
Double Eagle  (Albq) -  June 6th   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



@
By Rose Marie Kern 

 

 Ramping Up for Winter  

 

The leaves are turning red and gold as the season 

slides slowly into winter.  Itôs time to brush up on all 

those things pilots need to know and do related to cold 

weather flying.  De - icing techniques, ways to avoid 

areas the NWS has identified in AIRMETs as being 

likely to cause icing, and Field Condition (FICON) 

NOTAMs at airports.  

 

FICONs identify any contaminant that affects landing and taxing surfaces at an airport.  In 

addition to snow, ice, and water, these can refer to mud, ash, oil, sand and rubber buildups. This 

article focuses on those contaminants related to weather.  During winter weather events, 

airports catering to commercial flights are required to update the FICON information on 

runways, taxiways and ap rons/ramps frequently ï at least once every 24 hours.   

 

All public use airports are encouraged to update their FICON NOTAMs often as well.  However 

there are small, remote airports up in the mountains who wait for the first big snowfall, then the 

manager ï usually a government official who works 60 miles away,  issues a NOTAM stating the 

airport has three feet of snow on the runway from now until next May, and another one that 

states ñConditions Not Monitoredò until that time.  

 

Conditions Not Monitored NO TAMs covering weekends frequently appear at airports where the 

person who issues NOTAMs, usually the manager, is only on the field from Monday to Friday.  If 

a pilot should land or visit airports while a ñConditions Not Monitoredò NOTAM is active, they can 

call flight service and have a PILOT REPORTED FICON issued.  Their observations concerning the 

surfaces will not remove the previous NOTAMs, but the information will appear for a period of up 

to 12 hours, or when the manager returns.  

 

In the past airport  managers came up with a wide variety of descriptions for the types of ice and 

or snow that contaminate a surface. Over the past couple years, the U.S. NOTAM office has 

pared the list of allowable descriptions considerably.   

 

There are 3 types of snow ï wet, dry and compacted.  You can also use Frost, Wet, Ice, slush 

and Water.    The description PATCHY is only used if less than 25% of the surface is affected.  

You cannot use any other description of the contaminant ï such as rough, slick, frozen etcé 

Dept h is not a factor if a surface is described as WET or FROST, and the term DRY is only used 

when a surface is significantly different in one area versus another ï for instance when a runway 

has been plowed the NOTAM may read  PLOWED 50 FEET WIDE DRY REMAIND ER 3IN DRY SN.  

Depth is mandatory for runway NOTAMs containing DRY SN, WET SN, WATER or SLUSH. It is 

optional for taxiway or apron/ramp NOTAMs.  

 


